Clean Beach Task Force Meeting Minutes

January 13, 2004


Attendees
Mark Fong, SWRCB

Robin McCraw, SWRCB

Christopher Stevens, SWRCB

Wayne Pierson, SWRCB

Connie Perkins, SWRCB

Laura Peters, SWRCB

Bruce Locken, SWRCB

John Dorsey, Loyola Marymount University

Monica Mazur, Orange County 

Dean Peterson, San Mateo County

Trish Holden, UC Santa Barbara

Lisa Austin, GeoSyntec (for Peter Mangarella)

Jim Kuykendall, Boyle Engineering 

Guangyu Wang, Santa Monica Bay Restoration Commission

Mark Beyeler, Coastal Conservancy

Mark Gold, Health the Bay 

John Ricker, Santa Cruz County (via phone)

Jack Gregg, Coastal Commission (via phone)

Introductions & Announcements

· All present introduced themselves for the benefit of new attendees.  

· No announcements were made.

Agenda Approval

· No changes were made to the agenda.

Next Round of CBI Funding/State Budget & Staffing Situation/Current SRF Status

· Staffing is not expected to be an issue for the CBI program.  The four current staff members are expected to remain assigned.

· The Governor’s budget released Friday, January 9, 2004, shows that local assistance for CBI has been zeroed out for 2004-2005.  The implication is that if the budget is unchanged, the SWRCB will not be able to execute any grant contracts after June 30, 2004.  The money will still be there, but we will not have the authority to encumber it.  (Note: Division staff was informed after the meeting by Division of Administrative Services staff that we will continue to have authority to encumber previously appropriated grant funds after June 30, 2004.)
· Several members expressed concern about getting contracts executed before June 30, 2004.  SWRCB will attempt to execute as many as possible, but there will be many contracts competing to get executed before June 30, 2004.

· Situation may continue to be uncertain until the Governor’s revised budget comes out in May.

· SRF program is currently on hold.  The program does not have sufficient cash to make new commitments.

· The SRF program needs to sell revenue bonds to replenish funding.  The current target for an additional revenue bond sale is approximately 18 months.

· If any projects are funded by the SRF, they will likely be supplemental funding for Small Community Grants Program projects in disadvantaged communities.

· CBI Category B projects (25% CBI grants and 75% SRF funding) under the Prop. 40 CBI Grant Program cannot expect any supplementary SRF funding at this time.

Project Status Update

· Christopher passed around two spreadsheets: one for Prop. 13 and one for Prop. 40.  CBTF reviewed each project in the “Critical” and “Life Support” categories for Prop. 13 projects.

· Mark G. suggested that political pressure needs to be applied to projects that are in danger of losing Prop. 13 funds.

· Mark G. spoke recently to Malibu City Manager.  City had tried unsuccessfully to hire CH2MHill to complete the project design, but has now hired Kennedy/Jenks.  Project funds have been totally committed, and all that remains is to execute grant contract.  City has indicated that draft language will be submitted by end of January.  If state staff does not receive by then, they will write contract for City.

· Jalama, Rincon, and Arroyo Burro projects have not made any notable progress.  The planning and design will be funded for the Rincon Beach project, but the EIR for Carpinteria Sanitary District’s project cannot be completed in time to get a contract executed for construction of the CBI project at Rincon Beach.  Mark G. and Trish H. offered to make contact with County of Santa Barbara to see if progress can be made on Jalama, Rincon, and Arroyo Burro projects.

· Dana Point Baby Beach is scheduled for grant commitment February 20, 2004.  This project is combining Prop. 13 and Prop. 40 monies.

· San Diego Mission Bay proposed a project that was reviewed and recommended by John Largier and Mark G.  State staff is waiting for CEQA to be completed so a grant commitment can be done.

· San Diego Ocean Beach is later on agenda as an individual project review.

· Bodega Bay/Campbell Cove needs to complete the results of its study and propose projects by March 1.  Mike Riley (Supervisor) could be contacted if pressure is needed.

· The group discussed what constitutes the deadline for projects in order to get an executed contract by June 30, 2004.  Projects need to be contract ready by March 1, 2004 to have sufficient time to process a contract.

· Mother’s Beach: County’s Phase I is significantly behind schedule, and they have basically communicated that they will not be taking the money for Phase II.  Mark G. suggested that Guangyu take the lead on applying pressure to get this project moving.  

· Long Beach (Colorado Lagoon & L. A. River) periodically sends letters to SWRCB staff, but has not made any notable progress.  Mark G. suggested they install catch basin inserts on
L. A. River if they have no other ideas.

· Ventura County Kiddie & Hobie Beaches: Circulation Study is completed and County is proposing a Source ID Study.  Mark G. questioned why Prop. 13 funds are being used for a Source ID study when one was already performed at this location.  Mark G. also pointed out that the harbor entrance is overdesigned.  Does not appear to state staff that the County will be able to propose a project in sufficient time to get an executed contract.

· It was suggested that state staff send another letter regarding the June 30, 2004 deadline for a contract amendment for Phase II monies.

· Division Chief has given Prop. 40 grant commitments to four projects for a total of $5.7 million.  Concept approvals have been given to nine projects for approximately $7 million.  Total recommended by CBTF on August 21, 2003, was $19,636,375 for 28 projects.  No contracts have been executed to date.

· CBTF urged state staff to get as many contracts executed before June 30, 2004 so we don’t lose momentum for CBI projects.

· Project proponents should be made aware of the possible June 30, 2004 cutoff for Prop. 40 funds.  Christopher agreed to prepare a letter notifying Rank 1 projects of the possible delay in funding.

Individual Project Reviews

· Project #30, City of San Diego/Ocean Beach Phase 2: Mark G. pointed out that there is no real monitoring program described.  Trish H. questioned why they needed to install a new type of valve and whether a new type of valve would work any better than the Tideflex valves.  Also questions were raised about the costs associated with replacing 4,000 feet of storm pipe.  Trish agreed to work with Laura to get answers from City and make final recommendation on funding.

· Project #7, Cabrillo Beach: Trish H. pointed out that questionnaire and memos don’t match.   Bruce L. indicated that City intends to do the scope of work from the December memo.  Mark G. stressed again the CBTF’s request that the City needs to make a commitment to come up with a final plan that includes mechanisms for increased water circulation , and they have not yet done that.  Under no circumstances should additional study work be funded.  Several members expressed confusion about the budget provided by the City to complete project.  CBTF recommended that the sewer repair, storm drain diversion, and bird netting repair be funded. 

· Project #159, City of Del Mar: Mark G. indicated that his previous questions were answered, but actual impact is still negligible.  Only about 12.5 acres out of 44 square miles will be diverted.  CBTF did not recommend funding for this project.

· Project #276 & #277, South Coast Water District: Project recommended for funding by CBTF.

· Project #49 & #138, City of Seal Beach: CBTF did not recommend this project for funding.

· Project #195, City of Seaside: CBTF recommended that project be funded up to $565,000 only for diversions.  No outfall construction should be funded because it has no connection with water quality problems.  The outfall is an infrastructure improvement that should be funded by the City.

· Project #98, City of San Buenaventura: CBTF decided not to recommend project for funding until study results are available.  Mark G., Guyangu, and Trish H volunteered to review study and make funding recommendation to the CBTF.

Schedule of Next Meeting

Christopher will set a date in late May or early June 2004 after getting feedback from the group on open dates.  (Note: Next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, June 8, 2004, at UC Santa Barbara.)
